Faculty Senate Collins Center December 6, 2012 3:00pm-5:00pm

Present: Hawley Almstedt, Laurel Burks, Franca Dell'Olio, Andrew Dilts, Elizabeth Drummond, Véronique Flambard-Weisbart, Richard Fox, Paul Harris, , George Hess, Diane Meyer, Mladen Milicevic, Katherine Noon, Patricia Oliver, John Parrish, Jennifer Pate, Robert Rovetti, Marta Sanchez, Sue Scheibler, Tim Shanahan, Carl Urbinati,

Excused: Omar Es-Said, Michele Hammers, Jamie Hazlitt, Ralph Quinones, Thomas White and Amy Woodson-Boulton

**Motion 1:** Move to approve the November 29, 2012 minutes.

11 for, 0 against, 4 abstentions

 Welcome to the newly elected senators Prof. Karen Huchting form the School of Education, Judy Park from English and Sean D'Evelyn from Economics.

# **Election of Secretary**

 Nominations were opened for the Secretary position. Prof. Jennifer Pate was nominated and elected to serve.

### **Committee on Committees Bylaws Report**

• The committee on committees is undertaking an audit of committees and is currently collecting and reviewing all bylaws. All committees with a majority of faculty representatives need to have their bylaws approved by the Faculty Senate.

### **APRC Bylaws**

- The primary adjustments were to change CAO to Provost and change Academic Vice President for Academic Planning and Excellence to Associate Provost for Strategic Planning and Educational Effectiveness throughout the document.
- It was suggested and accepted that the last paragraph in Article 2 be amended to read "The voting faculty members of the Committee are appointed by the President upon the recommendation of the Faculty Senate, as advised by the Committee on Committees".

**Motion 2:** Move to approve the revised APRC Bylaws as amended. **19 for, 0 against, 1 abstention** 

Senate Governance and Bylaws Committee Bylaws

**Motion 3:** Move to approve the amendments to the Bylaws of the Senate Governance and Bylaws Committee

### 20 for, 0 against, 0 abstentions

- Added language clarifying this is the committee that conducts the annual appointment review as required by the Constitution.
- The Faculty Senate Constitution and Bylaws will be attached as appendices to these approved bylaws.

Faculty Handbook and Academic Life Committee Bylaws

**Motion 4:** Move to approve the Bylaws of the Faculty Handbook and Academic Life Committee.

## 20 for, 0 against, 0 abstentions

Faculty Senate Executive Committee Bylaws

**Motion 5:** Move to approve the Bylaws of the Faculty Senate Executive Committee as amended.

### 20 for, 0 against, 0 abstentions

• The phrase "and Professional Librarians" was added to Section I.

## Children's Center Advisory Board Bylaws

• Since this is now a majority faculty committee, the Senate endorsed its By-Laws rather than formally approving them.

**Motion 6:** Move to endorse the Bylaws of the Children's Center Advisory Board.

# 19 for, 0 against, 1 abstention

# Honors Advisory Council

- Article II number B should be corrected to be gender neutral.
- It was commented that ten faculty members is a large group. This council advises curriculum
  and seems to have a large presence of administrators with voting rights. Students are also
  voting members. It was noted that BCLA has the same representation as the other colleges
  which may be unbalanced.
- The proposed Honors Advisory Council bylaws were referred back to the Honors Advisory Council with the comments above. No action was taken by the Senate.

#### **Teacher Scholar Model Statement**

 The Teacher Scholar Model Statement document (Appendix A) begins with a definition on page one and is followed by a diagnosis or description. This document can work to inform the conversation on the Strategic Plan's third theme (Promoting the Teacher-Scholar Model) and policy recommendations. Discussion

• We need to have clear categories and create a path for different faculty members. It is critically

important for faculty to stay engaged with their discipline's scholarship as it informs teaching.

• The inclusion of differentiated workloads is excellent. Reduced loads shift work to other faculty

members. Those on contractually reduced loads are not embodying the teacher-scholar model.

• I feel service is important but is not a defining ideal of a teacher-scholar. Citizenship and sense

of community may be a better way to capture this.

• The current system for course remission is out of balance and needs revision. It is captured

well in the document: "even a revised course remissions system still relies on the underlying

notion that teaching, research, and service are both separable from each other and yet also exchangeable. The teacher-scholar model, however, presumes that no such strict distinction is

preferable or even possible.

• I feel a combination of all three recommendations on addressing workload issues would be

ideal. It is clear that LMU may not be in a situation to address all issues due to financial

restrictions.

Motion 8: Approve the definition of the Teacher-scholar model.

14 for, 0 against, 1 abstention

Motion 9: Move to approve the Teacher-scholar model at LMU document as amended.

13 for, 0 against, 1 abstention

**New Business** 

It is important that the senate take up question of the role of the UCCC in the core

implementation task force. Faculty members have the primary responsibility on curriculum and need an opportunity for input and assurance that faculty roles being considered. Ensuring

academic rigor and the academic freedom of faculty is critically important. The Core Implementation Task Force expires in May and it is not clear what group will continue this work.

Adjourned at 5:00pm

Submitted by: Franca Dell'Olio

Prepared by: Robert Houghtaling

### The Teacher-Scholar Model at LMU

### **Definition of the Teacher-Scholar Model**

LMU's commitment to the teacher-scholar model is based on the belief that the integration of teaching and scholarly engagement benefits both students and faculty. LMU teacher-scholars successfully combine their commitment to excellent teaching with ongoing scholarly engagement in such a way that each activity strengthens and supports the other. In this way, students reap the educational benefits of faculty committed to scholarly inquiry, while faculty members reap the scholarly benefits of teaching more deeply engaged students. The teacher-scholar model thus is a cornerstone of a vibrant intellectual community on campus.

Teacher-scholars do not just convey knowledge; they teach and model the activity of inquiry itself. Because the teacher-scholar is constantly thinking about problems methodically – like an historian, economist, political scientist, philosopher, biologist, engineer, filmmaker, musician, etc. – they are uniquely qualified to model and inspire sound methodological approaches for others. By actively engaging the scholarship in their fields, teacher-scholars are able to introduce students to new developments in their disciplines and to ensure that students are exposed to the current state of knowledge. This active scholarly engagement creates a learning environment that gives students a deeper and more challenging perspective on the fields they are studying, both by showing them how knowledge is constructed, scrutinized, and contested and by involving students actively in the process of producing, not merely receiving, knowledge. Teacher-scholars thereby model the intellectual values and habits of inquiry necessary for independent, lifelong learning.

In the teacher-scholar model, "scholarly engagement" encompasses a range of scholarly activities, but invariably entails faculty members' active engagement in their disciplines, so that they are conversant in debates about the state of knowledge in their field and fluent in their disciplines' methodological approaches to the production of knowledge. Consistent with departmental expectations, teacher-scholars produce scholarship in the form most suited to their respective disciplines or fields. This may include (but is not limited to) traditional research, creative works, engaged scholarship, or research that involves students in the production of knowledge. Faculty members' scholarly activities enhance the learning experience for students and the explicit integration of these scholarly activities in instruction is reciprocally beneficial for faculty scholarship.

At its core, teacher-scholars approach the various parts of their work in a holistic and integrative manner, rather than as unrelated elements. Nonetheless, the specific ways in which each faculty member chooses to integrate teaching and scholarship may vary from one person to the next, embodying the Jesuit ideal of *cura personalis*, and encouraging faculty members to build upon and develop their particular interests, abilities, and opportunities.

#### **Assessment of the Current Situation:**

Realizing the teacher-scholar model requires a frank assessment of where we currently fall short and the identification of obstacles that must be removed in order to achieve our ideal.

LMU has attempted to make the shift from a primarily teacher-only model to the teacher-scholar faculty model without an explicit redefinition of the faculty role or a deliberate strategy for achieving a balance between research, teaching and service obligations. Consequently, in our striving for excellence in both teaching and scholarship, we have often merely imported the research expectations associated with R1 universities (albeit on a more modest scale) and grafted them onto the existing teacher-only model, rather than consciously articulating a vision for a successful teacher-scholar. The result is a situation in which faculty face the conflicting time demands and merit expectations of an unclear and unfocused approach to the balance between research, teaching, and service obligations.

### 1) Merit

Disproportionate emphasis on scholarship vs. teaching in merit determinations

While LMU's rhetoric is one of the teacher-scholar model, the current merit system tends to reward with merit 2 (top merit) only scholarship measured in terms of publication. This system of merit encourages faculty to focus on publications to the relative neglect of teaching, other forms of scholarship, and service. A merit system that does not value both teaching and scholarship, and the integration of the two, effectively undermines the university's commitment to the teacher-scholar model by signaling that its actual values are different from those identified in its rhetoric. In addition, an overemphasis on publication runs the danger of encouraging quantity over quality.

#### 2) Workload Issues

Teaching load coupled with high expectations for scholarship/creative work: While the Faculty Handbook states that the "[n]ormal full time faculty load is no more than 12 and not less than 6 teaching hours per semester," the reality is that most full-time tenure-line faculty are expected to teach 3 courses (9 teaching hours) per semester. Given current expectations for teaching, scholarship, and service, a teaching load of 3/3 for full-time tenure-line faculty is not conducive to the realization of the teacher-scholar model. Faculty on a 3/3 must engage in constant tradeoffs. This teaching load for most faculty members is not consistent with the level of scholarly activity currently expected from our faculty, nor with what will be attractive to the high-caliber teacher-scholars LMU would otherwise be able to recruit. Excellent teaching and excellent scholarship both require focus, and the high teaching load coupled with increasing expectations for scholarship is inconsistent with developing the necessary degree of focus to do both well. The teacher-scholar as defined above needs time to focus on both teaching and scholarship in a way that allows for the thoughtful integration of both. A faculty member committed to the kind of intensive, student-centered, innovative, and rigorous teaching that we want at LMU simply does not have enough time to devote to scholarship in the regular academic year, whether that scholarship takes the form of reading the literature in their fields, doing research, writing, producing creative works, or being involved as practitioners in their fields. Any time that faculty devote to scholarship is generally stolen time, rather than the sustained periods of time and focus necessary for

quality scholarship. If faculty members focus on their scholarship, then they may end up shortchanging their teaching, by lessening expectations for student writing and research, for example, or by not developing new courses or incorporating new pedagogical approaches.

Sabbaticals and College Fellowships: The infrequency of sabbaticals and the limitations of College Fellowships only exacerbate workload difficulties, as faculty are rarely able to devote the time and full focus necessary for the production of quality scholarship.

Differentiated workloads: The University must address the existing reality of differentiated workloads among tenure-line faculty created by the hiring of Presidential Professors and endowed chairs and the extensive use of course remissions. At present, there are an unknown, but likely high, number of "off the books" course remissions that do not correspond to additional administrative or service work or scholarship. This system is currently in need of both audit and revision. The deeper problem, however, is that even a revised course remissions system still relies on the underlying notion that teaching, research, and service are both separable from each other and yet also exchangeable. The teacherscholar model, however, presumes that no such strict distinction is preferable or even possible. The reality of differentiated workloads, that some faculty have permanently or long-term reduced course loads, whether contractually stipulated or by way of course remissions, shifts the burden of teaching to other faculty, both full-time and part-time. Neither group of faculty then embodies the teacher-scholar model, the former because of their reduced teaching expectations and the latter because their teaching obligations impinge on their ability to do scholarship. Divorcing scholarship from teaching, rather than seeking ways to enable faculty to balance and integrate the two, will only serve to undermine the teacher-scholar model.

Class size: Small classes are a necessity if we are to do the type of intensive, student-centered, innovative, and interactive teaching envisioned by the teacher-scholar model. In fact, the University touts small class sizes, an average of 20 students to 1 instructor, as part of its marketing, and President Burcham has referred to this ratio as a target for all classes. The reality is that many classes are far larger. In addition, there is the danger that reductions in course load and attempts to reduce reliance on contingent faculty will lead to even larger class sizes. Larger classes will only make it more difficult to realize the teacher-scholar ideal, both because of the impact on the dynamics in the classroom and because of the effects of larger classes on faculty members' ability to stay engaged with scholarship.

# 3) Faculty Hiring

A university that embraces the teacher-scholar model for its faculty should strive to ensure that as many faculty as possible embody the teacher-scholar ideal. That means making a commitment to the funding of regular tenure-line positions, where faculty are expected to combine teaching, scholarship, and service into a holistic approach to intellectual life. At present, however, the University's hiring priorities seem to be working against this assumption. On the one hand, many of the current discussions about faculty hiring at LMU focus on hiring more Presidential Professors and endowed chairs and on expanding the ranks of a teaching-only "clinical faculty." At the same time, LMU has come to rely increasingly on the use of term and adjunct faculty throughout the curriculum. Although such practices may be cost-

effective, they also carry real dangers, most notably by making the encounter between the student and the permanent teacher-scholar faculty member peripheral rather than central to the university experience. If students benefit from having teacher-scholars in the classroom and if faculty benefit from the integration of teaching and scholarship, then the hiring of faculty who either pursue scholarship but do little teaching or do a lot of teaching but are able to do little research denies the benefits of the teacher-scholar model to students, to faculty, and to the university as a whole.

# Increasing emphasis on Presidential Professors and endowed chairs

At a university with limited graduate programs and only one doctoral program, there is no need to attract "big names" who focus on research and scholarship and do little teaching, and often have little commitment to teaching. The increasing emphasis on Presidential Professors and endowed chairs, with contractually-stipulated reduced teaching loads, runs counter to the ideals of a teacher-scholar model that stresses the symbiotic relationship between teaching and scholarship. Devoting resources to such positions, moreover, is inconsistent with LMU's stress on the education of students as its primary mission.

# Expansion of a "teacher-only" faculty (Clinical, Visiting and part-time faculty)

Whereas the desire to offer visiting instructors longer and/or indefinitely renewable contracts is understandable, the redefinition of the term "clinical faculty" -- initially a term that referred to clinicians or practitioners -- to include teaching-only instructors, who teach 4/4 loads and do little to no research, creates a permanent teaching-only faculty. The same holds true for full-time visiting faculty, whose substantial teaching responsibilities at LMU typically leave little or no time for pursuing scholarship. Whereas the ideal part-time faculty members are ones whose other responsibilities support their development as teacher-scholars, the reality of the current political economy of higher education means that such part-time faculty are likely to be struggling to put together a living wage by teaching at multiple universities, thereby effectively precluding opportunities to engage in scholarly or creative activity. In each case, such a teaching-only faculty runs counter to the ideal of the teacher-scholar, not merely by divorcing teaching and scholarship but also by depriving students of the benefits of having a teacher-scholar in the classroom.

### Recommendations

Reforming the merit system:

- 1. The teacher-scholar model demands that each faculty member strive for excellence in all three faculty functions teaching, scholarship, and service. At the same time, we do not expect that every faculty member will be equally meritorious in each area or even achieve excellence in each area. Nor do we expect that faculty will be able to meet both the expectations that small liberal arts colleges have for intensive teaching and mentoring and the expectations that research universities have for scholarship. Rather, LMU must adjust expectations for both teaching and scholarship in a way that enables faculty to integrate teaching and scholarship in ways beneficial for both students and faculty.
- 2. The merit system must be one that is consistent with the teacher-scholar ideal (and the idea of striving for excellence in all three), even as it acknowledges that each faculty member brings a unique mix of talents to the table and thus ensures that different mixes of achievement can still

achieve merit 1 and merit 2. The best model available might be a points-model, where faculty are assigned a grade in each of the three categories and then those categories are weighted according to LMU's stated 40-40-20 ratio, to get a final grade, which would determine the level of merit. Such a system ensures that a mere publication would not be sufficient for top merit without quality teaching and service, just as it ensures that excellent teaching and service even in the absence of a publication in any given year might be sufficient to earn top merit.

# Addressing workload issues:

- To be both dedicated, engaging, innovative teachers and active, thoughtful scholars who make
  real contributions to their fields, faculty require the time necessary to focus their attentions on
  each area. The university must create a system that allows faculty more time to devote to their
  scholarship, without taking away from their teaching or lessening their commitment to their
  students.
  - a. One model, adopted by a top liberal arts college, is to offer faculty more frequent sabbaticals (every 7<sup>th</sup> semester rather than every 13<sup>th</sup> semester), so that they can focus on their teaching during their teaching semesters, developing innovative and rigorous courses and providing intensive mentoring for students, and on their scholarship during their sabbaticals and summers. This model enables faculty to focus on teaching at certain times and scholarship at other times, so that the two enhance rather than detract from each other.
  - b. Another model would be to lower the teaching load to 3/2 over one year or 2/2/2/3 over two years. It is, however, essential that this reduction in the teaching course load also be a reduction in teaching workload –e.g. not offset by larger classes and/or the expectation that faculty will do even more in the way of student research, community-based learning, and so on.
  - c. Another model, regardless of what the teaching load is or how often the university offers sabbaticals, would be to allow faculty to bank courses (and to earn points for service and independent studies, which would then be converted into course-equivalents) and then to "buy" a full semester off from teaching.
- 2. The university must seek both to reform the course remissions system and to rely upon it less overall, instead thinking about the needs of faculty from the ground up, rather than from the top down, in which our starting point a 3/3 for full-time tenure-line faculty requires "remission' in order to produce scholarship.

### Hiring for the teacher-scholar model

1. A university that embraces the teacher-scholar model for its faculty should strive to ensure that as many faculty as possible themselves strive to embody the teacher-scholar ideal. That means making a commitment to the funding of regular tenure-line positions, where faculty are expected to strike a balance between teaching, scholarship, and service and to integrate those three functions into a holistic approach to the intellectual life. The university should thus redirect resources away from the hiring of Presidential Professors, endowed chairs, full-time instructors, and part-time faculty. Rather, the university should focus on hiring regular tenure-

- line faculty who will engage in both teaching and scholarship, thus striving to embody the ideal of the teacher-scholar.
- 2. The university should limit the definition of "clinical faculty" to clinicians and practitioners; the term should not be used to refer to a teaching-only faculty of permanent instructors, who teach 4/4 loads and for whom there are no research expectations. There are some programs where there is a real need for clinicians or practitioners on the faculty, either part-time or full-time. These clinical professors, who may not have terminal degrees or engage in traditional scholarship, are engaged in scholarship in the form of praxis. Their work as clinicians or artists, for example, should be seen as similar to the scholarship of academic faculty for the purposes of the teacher-scholar model. Their practical experience, moreover, is integrated into their teaching, thus enriching the students' learning. The university, in its commitment to the ideal of the teacher-scholar, should thus hire as Clinical Professors, only true clinical faculty and only in those disciplines where it makes sense to have clinicians/practitioners on faculty. To ensure that those faculty members, if full-time, are able to continue their practical form of scholarship and to perform university service, the teaching load of clinical faculty should be the same as that of tenure-line faculty.
- 3. There will always be a need to hire some contingent faculty to fill short-term needs (e.g., sabbatical replacements, to provide coverage between a departure and a new hire, to cover courses left open because of course remissions, to meet a specific curricular need, etc.). In general, however, a university committed to the teacher-scholar model should work hard to minimize its use of contingent faculty, devoting resources instead to the hiring of an adequate number of full-time, tenure-line faculty members to cover teaching needs. When it is necessary to hire full-time visiting faculty, then those faculty should be able to continue to pursue their own scholarship, whether by adjusting the teaching load so that it is that same as the tenure-line faculty member replaced, by limiting the number of preps, or by fostering a system in which they can use the time that other faculty devote to service for their scholarship. At a university committed to social justice, as LMU claims to be, we should also work to ensure that part-time faculty are adequately compensated and have access to some benefits (e.g., offering a group major medical health insurance plan, in which part-time faculty can also enroll).